Summary of Minutes
September 9, 2014
The Board of Education for the Public Schools of Robeson County convened in regular session on September 9, 2014 at 6:00 P.M. at the Administrative Office Building in Lumberton, North Carolina.  The following members were present:

Mitchell “Bosco” Locklear, Chairman


Mike Smith, Vice-Chairman


Loistine DeFreece

Gary Strickland


Dwayne Smith

Peggy Chavis

Steve Martin

Dr. Jo Ann C. Lowery

Randy Lawson
Brenda Fairley-Ferebee

Absent:
John Campbell

Also in attendance were:  Dr. Johnny Hunt, Superintendent; Dr. Linda Emanuel, Shanita Wooten, Stephen Gaskins,  Tommy Lowry, Assistant Superintendents; Erica Setzer, Chief Finance Officer and Attorney Grady Hunt.

ORDER OF BUSINESS

1.
Call to Order:  Chairman Mitchell “Bosco” Locklear.
2.
Invocation:
Mr. Randy Lawson.
3.
Adoption of the Agenda:
Chairman Mitchell “Bosco” Locklear.  The

Board approved the revised agenda.
4.
Approval of Minutes – Open Session:  The Board unanimously
approved the taped open session minutes of August 12, 2014.
5.
INFORMATION ITEMS
A.
Public Comments
Ms. Teresa Davis, RAE President, spoke to the Board about the change of the Cafeteria Benefits Plan.  Ms. Davis said The Pearce Group has provided service for the employees for 15 years.  She said Mark III was a provider in the past and there were some issues.  She said she cannot understand why the Board would want to change providers.  Ms. Davis said in the best interest of the employees, the Employee Committee chose to keep The Pearce Group as the employee provider for cafeteria benefits. 
B.
North Carolina CTE Teacher of the Year
Dr. Linda Emanuel, Assistant Superintendent for Curriculum and Instruction, and Mr. Herman Locklear, Director of CTE, recognized Mr. Mike Lewis a construction teacher at the Robeson County Career Center as the 2014 CTE Teacher of the Year in which he will be representing 6,000 CTE teachers across North Carolina.  This is a state recognition.
C.
PSRC Test Scores – 2013-2014

Dr. Linda Emanuel, Assistant Superintendent, and Mr. Bobby Locklear, Director of Testing, spoke about the changes made last year for Common Core.  
Mr. Bobby Locklear explained briefly about some of those changes giving results from last year’s test scores.  The Board received a copy of the 2013-2014 Ready/AMO test results.
D.
Spotlight – Curriculum and Instruction
Dr. Linda Emanuel, Assistant Superintendent, introduced Mr. Hoyt McCormick, Principal of St. Pauls High School, and Mr. Gary Patrick, Director of LAP, who spoke about some curriculum and instructional strategies and various programs that are being effectively utilized to continually improve the graduation rate, as well as focusing on ACT scores for this school year.
E.
PSRC Strategic Plan

Dr. Linda Emanuel, Assistant Superintendent, and Dr. Keith Eades, DPI Transformation Coach, talked briefly about the five goals of the strategic plan that is required by the State Board of Education.  Dr. Emanuel said the plan needs to be approved so the schools can proceed.
The Board set aside policy and approved the Public Schools of Robeson County’s Strategic Plan.

F.
PSRC School Calendar (Banking Time)

Mr. Stephen Gaskins, Assistant Superintendent for Human Resources, and Mr. Bobby Locklear, Director of Testing, explained a change in the school day.  The change is to add eight minutes to the school day which will be 350 minutes a day totaling four days to bank up.  These days would be used if days are lost due to inclement weather.  These days only apply to students and does not affect the teacher day.  In the event the days are not used, that time will be used for preparation of student exams.

G.
Advisory Council Fish Fry

Ms. Shanita Wooten, Assistant Superintendent for Administration and Technology, spoke to the Board about the upcoming Annual Advisory Council Fish Fry which is scheduled for November 6, 2014 at the Department of Bus Transportation.  
H.
PSRC Enrollment Data

Mr. Tommy Lowry, Assistant Superintendent for Instructional Support, talked about the enrollment and attendance numbers as of today.  Mr. Lowry said there are 24,280 students enrolled including all students.
I.
Finance Committee Meeting
Ms. Erica Setzer, Chief Finance Officer, talked about the employee’s best interest and that being, the Pearce Group will remain as the Cafeteria Plan provider for the employees.  She said this was the recommendation of the Calendar Committee who reviewed the cafeteria providers’ proposals.  The providers who submitted a proposal were the Pearce Group and Mark III.

Mr. Gary Strickland, Chairman of the Finance Committee, discussed the recommendation of the Finance Committee.  He said after he reviewed the proposals, along with some other board members, they thought Mark III was the best provider of services.  Mr. Strickland said after the Finance Committee reviewed the proposals which their vote may have been different than the Calendar Committee.  He said the Finance Committee recommended Mark III as the provider.  Other board members said they recommend what the employees wanted.
After discussion(s) from several board members, and a discussion on the following finance agenda items, a motion and a second was made to vote on all seven finance agenda items listed below:
●Cafeteria Benefits:


6.   The board with a majority vote approved the Pearce Group as the Cafeteria 
Plan provider.
●Hourly Rates for 30+ Employees:


7.   The board approved the hourly rate for 30+ employees as recommended.

●Driver’s Education Procedures:
8.   The board approved a $25.00 fee prior to seat time as recommended.

Superintendent Dr. Johnny Hunt said as of next year unless the state changes funding, Driver’s Education will not be offered based on a $25.00 fee.
Ms. Setzer said the current statue will not allow school systems to charge a fee beyond $65.00 even though the cost would be approximately $300.00 per student.

●Football Lights at Fairmont High School:
9.   The board approved to accept Musco Lightning for Fairmont High School – at a cost of $259,000.00 as recommended.

Ms. Setzer will get clearer interest rate as to finance the lights or to pay up front.  She will provide information at the next meeting.

●Union Chapel School Extension:
10.  The Board approved the Union Chapel School Cafeteria extension as recommended at a cost proposal between $600,000.00 and $700,000.00.
●Contracts for Drug Program:
11.   The Board approved Palmer Drug as the substance abuse program provider as recommended.

The substance abuse program’s main site will be located in Pembroke, NC and a satellite feeder program will be located in Lumberton, NC at the Mental Health Building.
●Teacher Assistant:
There was a motion and a second to table discussions for thirty days.
J.
Southside High Facility
Attorney Grady Hunt said he met with the Alumni Association of Southside High School.  He said the facilities of Southside High was appraised and it appraised at $92,000.00.  Attorney Hunt said he met with Ms. Love, who represents the Alumni Association, and Commissioner Hubert Sealy about the facility.  He said Ms. Love has deposited $10,000.00 of the $19,000.00 in a Trust Account.  Attorney Hunt sent Ms. Erica Setzer a check for $5,000.00 from Mr. Sealy that paid for the appraisal and survey and there is $1200.00 left of that money, which leaves $11,200.00 to apply towards the purchase price.  Ms. Love asks if the board would allow the Alumni to finance the balance of $7800.00 over a five year period. 

12.
The Board set aside policy and approved the recommendation from the Southside High Alumni Association as presented by Attorney Grady Hunt with no interest to be added.  Attorney Grady Hunt will review the arrangements.  
Attorney Hunt added to the same motion a resolution which authorized the school board to sell the Southside High property to the Alumni Association which also allows for advertisement of property for 10 days before finalizing documentation.
13.
ACTION ITEMS
A.
2014-2015 School Fundraisers

Ms. Erica Setzer, Chief Finance Officer, presented the 2014-2015 school fundraisers.  The Board approved the 2014-2015 school fundraisers as presented.

B.
Financial Report
Ms. Erica Setzer, Chief Finance Officer, presented the financial report for the month.  The Board approved the financial report as presented. 
14.
Motion that the Board of Education for the Public Schools of Robeson County go into closed session for the purposes of discussing certified and classified personnel (G.S. 143-318.11(a)(1)(6), and student transfers (G.S. 

115C-402 and G.S. 143-318.11(a)(1).   The Board approved the motion.
15.
Motion to come out of closed session.  The Board approved the motion.

16.
Mr. Mike Smith, Vice-Chairman, made a motion to amend the agenda to
add a resolution stating that during Superintendent Dr. Johnny Hunt’s absence
Mr. Tommy Lowry, Assistant Superintendent, will be acting as interim 

superintendent during the time that will be specified.  The Board approved the 
motion.
17.
Motion to approve closed session minutes August 12, 2014.  The Board

approved the motion.

18.
Motion to approve student transfers as amended.  The Board approved 

the motion.

19.
Motion to approve personnel as amended.  The vote was five to five.  The
motion failed.

19.
Motion to adjourn.

Respectfully submitted,
Mitchell “Bosco” Locklear, Chairman
Dr. Johnny Hunt, Secretary
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